



Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 24th September 2013
at Defford Village Hall
Present: 
Cllr Sonja Lee (Chair), Roy Shepherd, Ian Spiers and Hazel Wakefield.  
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; Linda Blake, Clerk (from 1st October 2013); 9 members of the public
1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies had been received from Cllrs Steel, Woods, Davis and Bemand. Cllr Spiers declared Other Disclosable Interests in two planning applications that had recently come before the Planning Committee and he had not put forward any comments on them. 
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 23rd July 2013 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the 23rd July 2013 be accepted and signed as a true record. 

3. Matters arising

· The Safer Roads partnership have been contacted. 

· Sign for ‘The Old Road’ in Woodmancote: A sign has been requested, but Wychavon have asked for a consultation with residents who live down that road to ensure the majority support the move.  

· Also in Woodmancote, an area sign itself has been requested to replace the one lost from the entrance to Copelands Court. 

· Cllr Spiers has kindly agreed to renovate the Cemetery bench

· The funds from the Millennium Green Trust amounting to £946.85 have been paid into the Parish Council’s bank account. 

4. Planning 

(a) New applications

W/13/01591/PN: Land at Hillside, Upper Street, Defford‏
Proposal:  6 new houses
 



Planning Committee: Objection

(b) Wychavon District Council decisions

W/13/01473/CU: Conversion of barns to dwelling

Permitted


The Parish Council had had no objection to the application. 
Notice had been received that application W/13/00001/PN Woodbine Cottage had been approved on appeal by the Planning Inspectorate. 
5. Finance: to approve any payments due

The following invoices totalling £1801.80 were approved for payment: New Farm Grounds Maintenance, Lengthsman work July ’13; Gallagher & Co,  internal audit 2012/13; LA Garden Services, grasscutting; Besford Court Community Hall, hire 23/7/13; Clerk’s expenses; Defford Village Hall, hire August and September ’13. 

6. To discuss the possibility of transferring the freehold of the village hall car park into the Millennium Green Trust Deed

Cllr Shepherd suggested that the car park be protected from future housing development by transferring it into the Millennium Green trust. It would be a significant problem to Village Hall users if the car park was used for development. A discussion with a solicitor from Thomson & Bancks has revealed that there is a possibility of adding the car park land to the Millennium Green Trust but the aims of the Millennium Green Trust are stated as the provision of: “An open space to be known as ‘Defford Millennium Green’ for the benefit of the inhabitants and to be used forever as an area for informal recreation play or other leisure-time occupations, a meeting area or place for community events” and the description of the car park did not fit particularly well with these aims. The solicitor has suggested that the easiest way to protect the car park from development is to lease it to the Village Hall trust for the same length of time as the lease on the Village Hall. The issue of which organisation would be responsible for the maintenance and running of the car park would have to be agreed. Cllr Shepherd agreed to discuss the matter with the VHMC and the solicitor and return the matter to Council in due course. 

7. To discuss the results of consultations in the Parish News:

(a) Renovation of the red telephone box: The consultation in the Parish News resulted in slightly more people in favour of renovation than not. The Defford Arms has also contacted the Council to offer that they take on the phone box, restore it and resite it on the grass by the pub and use it as an informal Tourist Information site and notice board. The Council agreed that the Defford Arms could take on the phone box with the Council having first refusal on taking it back on if the pub no longer wish for it. 
(b) Recycling banks in the car park: Since the introduction of the new recycling wheelie bins for householders the use of the recycling banks has dwindled somewhat. The consultation returned 10 replies, with 7  parishioners favouring the withdrawal of the recycling banks and 3 in favour of retaining them.
(c) Purchase and installation of dog waste bins: Parishioners were generally in favour of the purchase of dog waste bins although there were some reservations over the cost. Various locations had been put forward as potential sites for new bins. 
8. To discuss the use of the New Homes Bonus money

It was confirmed that the New Homes Bonus money currently available was £3,901. Concerns were expressed that the funding could be withdrawn and should perhaps be spent rather than risk losing the funding altogether. The Council discussed the possibility of purchasing some dog waste bins and it was decided to put this onto the next agenda. 
9. To nominate a representative of the Village Hall Management Committee

Cllr Steel had indicated that she would be happy to continue as representative to the Village Hall Management Committee; this was agreed.
10. To set a date for judging the First School poster competition

The date was set as the Tuesday 1st October at 2pm at the Village Hall. Two prizes will be organised, a main prize and a runners up prize. 
11. To discuss revised proposals for development next to the Village Hall 

Paul McCann of Banner Homes presented revised proposals for the development which now featured 14 houses, 4 of which would be available through Housing Associations. There was still a plan to resurface the car park as part of the works and, as previously, the site would be accessed using the road to the Village Hall which would be upgraded at the developer’s cost.  An exhibition in the Village Hall would take place in the near future so that residents could look at the proposals and make comments. 
12. To decide on a location for a Millennium oak tree donated by a parishioner

The Council decided that the tree would be placed at the Millennium Green in a border or amongst shrubs to protect it from grass cutting and hedge cutting. 
13. To discuss the cost of street lighting in the parish

The Parish has 8 streetlights, five in Harpley Road, two in Hill View and one in Crown Lane. There are no Parish streetlights in Besford. In the interests of saving money and reducing its carbon footprint, it has been suggested that the Parish Council arrange for its streetlights to illuminate in the evening and early morning rather than all night. This would save approximately £170 per year. 

The photocells on each streetlight would need to be changed but these are supplied in bulk quantities and the parish requires only 8. Previously the County Council investigated the possibility of reducing streetlighting costs under its Better Outcomes, Lean Delivery (BOLD)  initiative and the question has been asked as to the conclusions of this. The Council decided that the streetlighting contractor would be contacted to quote. 

14. Councillors reports  

(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

Cllr Hardman was not present. 

(b)  District Councillor R Davis

Cllr Davis had given apologies but had submitted a report:
Wychavon District Council is still looking at ways to cut costs and the target reduction is now £4.0M. It is anticipated that the full Council will approve the withdrawal of the food waste collection which will save £550k and is only used by 19.4% of residents. Currently Wychavon has £42M million on reserve which will reduce when the council pays Police, Fire Service and County Council their share. It is unfortunate that the New Homes Bonus has been curtailed  and that Defford can only draw up to £3901.00 at present. Wychavon have written a strong letter to the Minister complaining about the changes to the NHB programme. 
(c) Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Spiers requested that further discussions take place on pushing for a 50mph speed limit through Woodmancote, and suggested that a letter be written to the Worcestershire County Council Head of Service responsible for Highways.
ii. Cllr Wakefield reported that the speed monitoring strips currently situated on the A4104 related to a proposed development and were not to do with the Safer Roads Partnership. 

15. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

The following correspondence had been received and circulated: 

· A reply from Wychavon planning department to say that they would potentially be reviewing the notification procedure that they operate with regard to planning applications. 
· Notice that Wychavon have taken enforcement action to compel landowners to clear their ditches.
· Notice of a New Homes Bonus and Council tax update event 

· Notice of a Neighbourhood Planning Seminar 

16. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 26th November 2013 at Defford Village Hall. 

The meeting was closed at 9.30pm. 

Public Questions

Questions relating to the Banner Homes presentation

i. A parishioner asked that the boundaries of the development be clarified as he believed that some of the land shown on the development actually formed part of his garden. Mr McCann agreed to look into this. 

ii. A parishioner asked if the development would be extended into the surrounding fields at some later date. Mr McCann replied that this was not Banner Homes’ intention and that they did not know the Diocese’s plans for the rest of their land. 

iii. A parishioner asked if the Council were in favour of the proposed development. Cllr Lee replied that at this stage any development was only a proposal and that the Council would have to consider any subsequent planning application on its own merits. 

iv. A parishioner asked if traffic lights would be installed at the railway bridge. This was considered unlikely given that the amount of traffic would still be relatively low. However additional signage and road markings may be added. 
v. There was concern over the amount of additional cars along the narrow road. Mr McCann said that he hoped that a traffic consultant would be available to attend the exhibition to discuss parishioners concerns. 
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